

CCHR: UN Human Rights Day Should Tackle Cruel & Inhuman Psychiatric Treatment

Child restraint deaths, ECT on 5 yr olds and 6.7 million kids on psych drugs has watchdog speaking out about violations of Universal Declaration of Human Rights

LOS ANGELES, CALIFORNIA, UNITED STATES, December 8, 2020 /EINPresswire.com/ -- <u>Citizens</u> <u>Commission on Human Rights</u> <u>International (CCHR)</u>, a mental health industry watchdog, reaffirmed its support of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the signing of which is celebrated on December 10 as Human Rights Day. It commemorates the United Nations' adoption of the document in 1948. CCHR was established in 1969 in the spirit of the Declaration, especially Article 5: "No



Child restraint deaths, electroshocking 5-year-olds and 6.7 million 0-17-year-olds prescribed psychotropic drugs has watchdog speaking out about violations of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights in mental health system

one shall be subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment." The group says that the violation of this article is rampant today, especially in the "troubled teen" behavioral system, including its hospitals, and the fact that <u>electroshock therapy is still not</u> <u>banned</u>.

CCHR recently documented around 50 child and adolescent deaths in behavioral facilities, a majority in for-profit psychiatric hospitals, where they were restrained or committed suicide in conditions that are supposed to protect, not harm. The majority of deaths were aged between 14 and 16, but the youngest was five years old. Examples from CCHR's <u>FightForKids</u> site include:

•A 12- and 15-year-old boy committed suicide by hanging.[1]

• II wo boys, aged 11 and 17, and a 15-year-old girl died of asphyxia from staff restraints.[2]
• A 16-year-old died from cardiac arrest after being restrained by multiple staff members.[3]
Another suffered respiratory arrest and died.[4]

•Btaff pushed a 17-year-old face-down to the floor, cutting off his air and killing him.[5]

Jan Eastgate, President of CCHR said, "When a child dies during or soon after being restrained at a psychiatric facility, it's potentially manslaughter. Yet restraint use remains common practice in behavioral hospitals. The Universal Declaration is being grossly abused."[6] An estimated \$11 billion is invested in the U.S. Child and Adolescent Behavioral Healthcare market.[7]

According to IQVia, 6.7 million American children are also prescribed powerful mind-altering drugs, with an astounding 530,169 aged 0-5 years old. More than 2.1 million 0-17-year-olds are prescribed antidepressants despite a Food and Drug Administration warning they could cause suicide. Over 37,800 are aged 5 or younger.[8]

The side effects of such drugs when prescribed to children and teens' developing brains is especially risky. A JAMA Psychiatry study investigated the effect of stimulant "ADHD" drugs on the brains of children and young adults. The results of a "gold standard" clinical trial indicated that the stimulant, methylphenidate, has a distinct effect on children that may lead to lasting neurological changes. Drugs given during the "sensitive early phases of life may affect neurodevelopmental trajectories that can have more profound effects later in life," the researchers found.[9]

Foster care children in the U.S. are still prescribed cocktails of psychotropic drugs.[10] One in four children in foster care between ages 6 and 17 are administered at least one psychotropic drug. A significant number are given a combination of two, three, or four drugs at a time.[11]

Psychiatrists still administer electroshock to children. The FDA has officially endorsed it for ages 13-18, but it doesn't regulate how ECT is delivered so it is given to children much younger. There are no clinical trials proving safety and effectiveness of the ECT device.[12]

The UN committee on torture is clear that coercive or involuntary ECT can constitute torture. In 2013, the report of Juan E. Méndez, then UN Special Rapporteur on Torture, called for "an absolute ban on all forced and non-consensual medical interventions" such as "electroshock and mind-altering drugs...."[13] A July 2018 UN Human Rights Council report on "Mental health and human rights," also called on governments to recognize that forced psychiatric treatment, including ECT, "as practices constituting torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment...."[14]

According to the UN, Human Rights Day is an opportunity to reaffirm the importance of human rights in re-building the world we want, the need for global solidarity as well as our interconnectedness and shared humanity.[15]

But Eastgate says abuses in the mental health system flies in the face of this. "The U.S. has 100,000 Americans inflicted with electroshock each year that can cause brain damage and crippling memory loss, ruining lives in the name of 'therapy.' State laws enable ECT to be administered without consent—despite the UN labeling this as torture. Violent restraint deaths,

including that of children, are occurring with few held responsible for the deaths."

She said that Human Rights Day should reflect on these abuses and the need for legislation to implement strong reporting, oversight and accountability systems to prevent them.

CCHR is a mental health watchdog responsible for more than 180 laws that protect patients from damaging psychiatric practices. DONATE to support its work here: <u>https://www.cchrint.org/cchrint-donate/</u>

 [1] "Jury: Boy's death in hospital a suicide," The Pantagraph, 17 Oct. 2003, <u>https://www.newspapers.com/clip/23714237/the-pantagraph/;</u> <u>http://www.psychcrime.org/articles/index.php?vd=14&t=Universal+Health+Services:+Profits+Ove</u> <u>r+Patients</u> citing "Teen kills himself at psychiatric center," Centre Daily Times, 24 Nov. 2006

[2] <u>https://pronerestraint.blogspot.com/</u>; Eric M. Weiss, "Nationwide Pattern of Death," Hartford Courant, 11 Oct. 1998, <u>https://www.charlydmiller.com/LIB05/1998hartfordcourant11.html</u>

[3] Michael Krafcik, "Justice group calls for closure of Kalamazoo facility where teenager died," WWMT CBS 3, 14 May 2020, <u>https://wwmt.com/news/local/group-calls-for-reform-of-private-juvenile-facilities-in-wake-of-16-year-olds-death</u>

[4] "Girl, 16, Dies at Psychiatric Hospital," Los Angeles Times, 7 Feb. 1999, <u>https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1999-feb-07-mn-5876-story.html</u>

[5] "Center's abuses didn't deter DHS," Philadelphia Inquirer, 5 Aug. 2007, http://web.archive.org/web/20150929012221/http://articles.philly.com/2007-08-05/news/24995016 1 chad-spokesman-dhs-child-abuse

[6] Blythe Bernhard and Jeremy Kohler, "Girl, 16, dies during restraint at an already-troubled hospital," St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 1 Aug. 2010, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/metro/article_4a10ccdd-5d08-52bd-bfc5c435014aa09b.html; Blythe Bernhard and Jeremy Kohler, "Nurse cited in DePaul death had been fired at another hospital," St. Louis Post-Dispatch, 16 Jan. 2011, https://www.stltoday.com/news/local/metro/nurse-cited-in-depaul-death-had-been-fired-atanother-hospital/article_0d2e8797-8420-5ddd-a2c1-95b437097fce.html

[7] <u>https://www.cchrint.org/2020/02/11/the-risky-business-of-foster-youth-drugged-in-for-profit-behavioral-hospitals/</u>, citing: Acadia Healthcare, Investor Presentation, 2015, p. 13

[8] <u>https://www.fightforkids.org/psychdrug-side-effects</u>

[9] <u>https://www.madinamerica.com/2016/08/study-finds-adhd-drugs-alter-developing-brain/</u>

[10] https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/should-kids-take-psychiatric-medication/

[11] "Ensuring Foster Youth Are Only Prescribed Psychotropic Medication When in Their Best Interest," Patient-Centered Outcomes Research Institute, <u>https://www.pcori.org/research-results/2019/ensuring-foster-youth-are-only-prescribed-psychotropic-medication-when-their</u>

[12] <u>https://www.cchrint.org/2020/09/29/cchr-drugs-electroshock-to-0-17-year-olds-and-pregnant-women-needs-urgent-change/</u>

[13] A/HRC/22/53, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, Juan E. Méndez," United Nations, General Assembly, Human Rights Council, Twenty-second Session, Agenda Item 3, 1 Feb. 2013, p. 23, <u>https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/RegularSession/Session22/A.HRC.22.53</u> <u>English.pdf</u>

[14] <u>https://truthaboutect.org/united-nations-report-recognizes-enforced-ect-as-torture/</u> citing, "Mental health and human rights: Promotion and protection of all human rights, civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights, including the right to development," Annual report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and reports of the Office of the High Commissioner and the Secretary-General, Human Rights Council, 10-28 Sept. 2018, p. 14, point 46;

[15] https://www.un.org/en/observances/human-rights-day

Amber Rauscher Citizens Commission on Human Rights +1 323-467-4242 email us here Visit us on social media: Facebook Twitter

This press release can be viewed online at: https://www.einpresswire.com/article/532285654

EIN Presswire's priority is source transparency. We do not allow opaque clients, and our editors try to be careful about weeding out false and misleading content. As a user, if you see something we have missed, please do bring it to our attention. Your help is welcome. EIN Presswire, Everyone's Internet News Presswire[™], tries to define some of the boundaries that are reasonable in today's world. Please see our Editorial Guidelines for more information. © 1995-2020 IPD Group, Inc. All Right Reserved.